
 

 
 
Official documents on the role of the Spanish and Hispanic Americans in the American 
Revolutionary War are housed in several manuscript collections, including the Library of 
Congress in Washington, DC and the Archivo General de Indias in Sevilla, Spain.    
 
There are numerous documents that discuss the role of the Spanish and Hispanic 
Americans in the Battle of Yorktown.  This final battle of the Revolutionary War was 
financed through a hurried collection of silver and gold from the people of Havana, Cuba, 
which was brought to Yorktown by the French war fleet.  A copy of one of these 
documents is below.   
 
This document is from the Archivo General de Indias in Sevilla, Spain, and was signed on 
August 17, 1781 by Juan Manuel de Cagigal, a Cuban in the Spanish armed forces who 
fought with Bernardo de Galvéz in the 1781 Battle of Pensacola.  The letter is addressed to 
Jose de Galvéz. 
 
This letter discusses the arrival of the French warship, the Agriette, in Havana.  The 
Agriette was captained by a French officer named Traverse, and Francisco Saavedra de 
Sangronis was also onboard.  Saavedra was in Santo Domingo meeting with French 
Admiral François-Joseph Paul De Grasse to discuss the assistance from the Spanish to 
the French and the North Americans.  The French immediately needed 500,000 pesos for 
the war in North America.  The official Spanish Treasury in Havana did not have the 
needed funds, and the citizens of Havana were asked to help.  The citizens responded 
quickly to the urgent request, supplying the money in less than 24 hours.   
 
In a reference that appears in both the Domingo de Monte Collection in the Manuscript 
Division in the Library of Congress and in the AGI, an official notice or “Real Orden” 
from King Carlos III was promulgated on September 5, 1781. This document notes the 
great satisfaction by the King with the assistance rendered by the citizens, “los vecinos”, 
in providing 500,000 pesos in “the briefest time” to the Count de Grasse and the French 
squadron under his command.1   In later testimony recorded in the Audience de Santo 
Domingo on December 7, 1781 the leading Spanish naval officer in the region, General 
José Solano, also discussed the King’s review of the incident and the response of the 
citizens of Havana, noting  “with great pleasure the gains in the North, the effects of the 
aid with the triumphs are well known.”2 
                                                 
1 José de Gálvez, Havana, Cuba, February 16, 1782, The Manuscript Division, Library of Congress, 
Washington, DC, Domingo de Monte Collection, Cuba, 182-86, B11-45, box 4, fol. 2  
2 Philip W. Bonsal to Stephen Bonsal, Madrid, Spain, December 29, 1946, The Collections of the Manuscript 
Division, Library of Congress, “The Papers of Stephen Bonsal”, enclosure to letter, 14. references AGI, 
Audiencia de Santo Domingo, leg. 1234, no. 175 Copia del testimonio legalizado de las sesiones del 
Cabildo de la Habana, December 7, 1781. 
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